Random Short-Listing Gloucester Police                       89
Blame it (falsely) on a lottery!

Random shortlisting: Gloucestershire Police were said to have used it. They could have, but they didn’t. Let me explain:

‘You can’t join the police because you’re white’ is the alarming headline in the tabloid Mirror of 22nd September 2006. Matt Powell, it explained, had failed to get through to a final police recruitment procedure because, as the rejection letter told him, he had been “randomly de-selected”.

This is where the story gets a bit complicated. With the intention of improving the ethic and gender balance of the Force, Gloucestershire Police had removed 108 out of 192 white men from the applicant pool. But the method they used was not random de-selection. According to a Press Release on the Force’s own website on the same day as the Mirror report, the 108 were dumped for scoring lower marks on tests than other white men (although of course not lower than acceptable blacks, women etcetera).

This sorry tale was exposed when one of the 108, Matt Powell took his case to an Industrial Tribunal. It awarded him £2,500 for ‘hurt feelings’, whether for being de-selected at random, or because he was a white man is not clear. The irony is that the Police Force could quite reasonably have used a random de-selection process: In their procedures on recruitment para 7.10.5 it states that selection “may involve inviting all candidates ..to take a test or operating a random selection procedure” (my emphasis on inviting).

 So random de-selection would have been acceptable, so long as the candidates, all of them, were told it was to be operated, and so long as it applied to everyone, not just the white men. The noble purposes of this police force in aiming for greater diversity could legitimately and effectively be achieved if only they really had used a random de-selection process properly. It would take a few more years to get there, compared to their illegitimate shortcut of excluding lower-scoring white men. Actually, basing entry on test scores would introduce another more pernicious form of discrimination —one based on class and education. If lower-scoring non-white men were to be systematically excluded there would be inevitable comments that certain police officers only got in because they were black or female, and that white males are ‘better qualified’.

Just saying ‘we used a lottery, you lost’ will never be enough. To avoid any further hint of discrimination, the lottery draw should be at a ceremony open to all. If not, how can any candidate be sure that the draw was not rigged? A lottery draw leaves no evidence, no audit trail, only results, which perhaps explains why the police force though it a useful cover story. To ensure the widest acceptance of the results, perhaps it would be best to call in an independent scrutineer like the Electoral Reform Society. 
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